# The Death of Reza Barati and the Violence of Australian Border Policing

#### Michael Grewcock

### Introduction

On the night of 17-18 February 2014, 23-year-old Reza Barati died following a violent assault inside the Manus Island Regional Processing Centre in Papua New Guinea (PNG). Barati, an Iranian Kurd asylum seeker detained on Manus Island by the Australian government, was one of at least 69 victims of attacks on detainees by PNG police, local residents and some detention centre staff. The medical officer who first treated Barati noted that his 'head was shattered by a crack on the left side of his skull ... He also had facial abrasions and knocks indicating he has received a more general beating' (quoted, Cornall 2014: 65). Injuries recorded by medical staff to other detainees included: 'lacerations and abrasions, fractures, soft tissue injuries, contusions, sprains, dental trauma, ligament injuries, gunshot wounds to one person, head injury, an eye enucleation and haematomas'.<sup>1</sup>

The attacks occurred in the midst of protests by detainees about the circumstances and nature of their detention. However, it is clear that there were rising tensions both inside and outside the centre for several weeks before the attacks and that the Australian government and the private contractors responsible for running the centre were aware of the potential safety risks to detainees. Moreover, initial statements by Australia's Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, Scott Morrison, that the violence occurred mainly outside the centre following a break-out, were plainly wrong (Hall 2014).

This chapter considers the extent to which Reza Barati's death symbolises the inherent dangers of immigration detention and raises broader questions about the neglected topic of state violence and the criminogenic nature of Australian border policing policies. Drawing on recent literature on border policing and state crime (Grewcock 2009; Pickering 2005; Weber & Pickering 2011), the chapter argues that Barati's death occurred as a result of the institutional violence inflicted by successive governments since the introduction

Evidence of Mark Cormack, Deputy Secretary, Department of Immigration and Border Protection, to Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee Inquiry, 10 June 2014.



### References

- Amnesty International, 2013, *This is Breaking People: Human Rights Violations at Australia's Asylum Seeker Processing Centre on Manus Island, Papua New Guinea* <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/library/asset/ASA12/002/2013/en/b2f135dc-3353-420d-b587-05d2b3db6e2f/asa120022013en.pdf">https://www.amnesty.org/en/library/asset/ASA12/002/2013/en/b2f135dc-3353-420d-b587-05d2b3db6e2f/asa120022013en.pdf</a>.
- Arendt, H, 1994, Eichmann in Jerusalem Penguin, Melbourne.
- Australian Human Rights Commission (AHRC), 2014, *The Forgotten Children: National Inquiry into Children in Immigration Detention* <a href="https://www.humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/forgotten\_children\_2014.pdf">https://www.humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/forgotten\_children\_2014.pdf</a>>.
- Cochrane, L, 2014a, 29 May, 'Senior PNG Policeman Blasts Australian Report into Manus Riot' *The World Today*, ABC Radio <www.abc.net.au/worldto-day/content/2014/s4014602.htm>.
- Cochrane, L, 2014b, 20 August, 'Manus Island Riot: Papua New Guinea Police Charge Two Men Over Reza Barati's Death, Search for Wanted Expats' *ABC News* <www.abc.net.au/news/2014-08-19/two-men-charged-over-reza-baratis-death-on-manus-is/5681882>.
- Cohen, S, 2001, States of Denial Polity Press, Cambridge.
- Cornall, R, 2014, Review into the Events of 16-18 February 2014 at the Manus Island Regional Processing Centre <www.immi.gov.au/about/dept-info/\_files/review-robert-cornall.pdf>.
- Davidson, H, 2014, 20 February, 'Deadly Violence on Manus Island Sparks Calls for Royal Commission' *The Guardian* <www.theguardian.com/world/2014/feb/20/deadly-violence-on-manus-island-sparks-call-for-royal-commission>.
- Galtung, J, 1969, 'Violence, Peace and Peace Research' 6 *Journal of Peace Research* 3, 167-191.
- Gordon, M, 2014, 23 March, 'Abbott and O'Neill Agree: No Human Rights Inquiry for Manus Island' *Sydney Morning Herald* <www.smh.com.au/federal-politics/political-news/abbott-and-oneill-agree-no-human-rights-inquiry-for-manus-island-20140322-35a6e.html>.
- Green, P and Ward, T, 2004, State Crime: Governments, Violence and Corruption Pluto Press, London.
- Grewcock, M, 2009, *Border Crimes: Australia's War on Illicit Migrants* Institute of Criminology Press, Sydney.
- Grewcock, M, 2012, 'The Great Escape: Refugees, Detention and Resistance' in Stanley, E and McCulloch, J (eds), *State Crime and Resistance* Routledge, Abingdon, 54-67.
- Grewcock, M, 2013, 'People Smuggling and State Crime' in Carrington, K, Ball, M, O'Brien, E and Tauri, J (eds), *Crime, Justice and Social Democracy* Palgrave Macmillan, Basingstoke, 327-343.
- Grewcock, M, 2014, 'Back to the Future: Australian Border Policing Under Labor, 2007-2013' 3(1) *State Crime* 102-125.

157

#### **AUSTRALIAN VIOLENCE**

- Hall, B, 2014, 22 February, 'Scott Morrison Admits Information He Gave on Manus Riot was wrong', *Sydney Morning Herald* <www.smh.com.au/federal-politics/political-news/scott-morrison-admits--information-hegave-on-manus-riot-was-wrong-20140222-339hs.html>.
- Isaacs, M, 2014, *The Undesirables: Inside Nauru* Hardie Grant Books, Melbourne. Lasslett, K, 2014, 19 February, 'Who's Policing Manus Island?', *New Matilda* <newmatilda.com/2014/02/19/whos-policing-manus-island>.
- Laughland, O, Bennett, C and Code, B, 2014, 28 April, 'Scott Morrison Visit Sent Manus Tension Soaring, Says G4S Whistleblower' *The Guardian* <www.theguardian.com/world/2014/apr/28/scott-morrison-visit-sent-manus-tension-soaring-says-g4s-whistleblower>.
- Morrison MP, S, 2014, 22 February, 'Manus Island Update' *Media Release* <www.minister.immi.gov.au/media/sm/2014/sm212031.htm>.
- Pickering, S, 2005, Refugees and State Crime Federation Press, Sydney.
- Refugee Action Coalition (RAC), 2014, 30 January, 'Asylum Seekers on Manus Island Begin Protests' *Media Release* <www.refugeeaction.org.au/?p=3087>.
- Riemer, N, 2014, 15 July, 'There's No Evidence to Prove Asylum Seeker Advocates "Coach" How to Self Harm Because We Don't' *The Guardian* <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2014/jul/14/theres-no-evidence-to-prove-asylum-seeker-advocates-coach-self-harm-because-we-dont">https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2014/jul/14/theres-no-evidence-to-prove-asylum-seeker-advocates-coach-self-harm-because-we-dont</a>.
- Tlosek, E, 2016, 19 April, 'Reza Barati Death: Two Men Jailed Over 2014 Murder of Asylum Seeker at Manus Island Detention Centre' *ABC News* <a href="http://www.abc.net.au/news/2016-04-19/reza-barati-death-two-men-sentenced-to-10-years-over-murder/7338928">http://www.abc.net.au/news/2016-04-19/reza-barati-death-two-men-sentenced-to-10-years-over-murder/7338928</a>.
- Weber, L and Pickering, S, 2011, *Globalization and Borders: Death at the Global Frontier* Palgrave Macmillan, Basingstoke.

## Cases

Al Kateb v Godwin (2004) 208 ALR 124 Behrooz v Secretary (2004) 208 ALR 271

Belden Norman Namah MP v Rimbink Pato MP, National Executive Council and the Independent State of Papua New Guinea (unreported, SCA, No 84 of 2013, Supreme Court of Justice (Papua New Guinea), 26 April 2016)